TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

August 13th, 2018
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Jay Reynolds




Karen Campbell
Lloyd Cuttler




John Beaupre
Others Present:

Dave Cota

Nick Aschauer




Tim Flight

Marcia White




Larry Warren
Anni Ziehler





Landon Russell
Davey Savoy-Emmons




Caleb Tranten
Courtney Knapp




Alex Skrabut

Deb Bowker




Sabrina
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those present.  
Expense Warrant #30 and #32 for $108,766.47 and $79,087.80, respectively, were reviewed and signed by the Selectmen.

Payroll Warrant #29 and #31 for $38,937.49 and $40,828.77, respectively, were reviewed and signed by the Selectmen.

The Minutes of the July 9, 2018 Selectmen’s Meeting were reviewed, along with minutes from executive session meetings.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the minutes as written.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
Bob Luce thanked Nick Aschauer for his work for the Town over the course of the summer during his internship.  In turn, Nick thanked all present for making him a part of the community during his time here. 

Marcia White and several Outdoor Adventure Campers were in attendance to make a brief presentation and request Selectmen to consider the possibility of a town vote to ban plastic bags, Styrofoam and single-use plastic from retail sales.  

Larry Warren was in attendance to further discuss the Longfellow Mountain Heritage Trail proposal for the Town to purchase 250 acres of the “Ted Jones Lot” in Carrabassett Valley.   When Larry last met with Selectmen, he discussed the $10,000 option price for the Ted Jones land, which they have now completed.   The total purchase price for the land is $200,000 of which, the option price will be applied against.   The Maine Community Foundation has a fund to encourage municipalities to engage in conservation acquisitions.  This fund is available to any community in the State that approves a bond issue to purchase land, and the donor will match it with a 20% grant.  Larry also spoke with Don Fowler to complete a title search, a copy of which has been provided to Dave Cota.   Copies of the option have also been sent to Dave Cota and Bob Luce.   Larry requested a quote from Sackett & Brake for a land survey, and he has reached out to LandVest for an update on the appraisal price on the land.   The last appraisal was $380,000, which is expected to be higher with the next appraisal.   In negotiation of the option agreement, there is an opportunity to assign the option to another party that may be able to assist with tax deductions, etc. with the agreement that the Town will purchase the land. Larry’s been speaking with some private investors who may be able to contribute to the Town to assist with this purchase, should the Town vote to make this purchase. The financing would come from a $125,000 bond, Maine Community Foundation check of $25,000 to the Town, plus the $40,000 private gift minus the $10,000 option fee.   Longfellow will raise the fees necessary for the survey, title search and closing costs.   The principal and interest rates may be very minimal with regard to an increase in the Town’s tax rate.   It could be that there will be some need to be responsive to the needs of the private donors, as it may be necessary to make the purchase over two years for tax purposes.  Larry asked if one of the Selectmen would work with him to help make this happen.  Bob Luce said he would like to have this information put to the Town at a regular town meeting, which would not help with any portion of a purchase in 2018.    John Beaupre said this is a public deal, so it may be some sort of disclosure who the private donor is.   Dave Cota updated others in the audience as to some of the background on this discussion.  The purchase would give the Town potential to build mountain bike trails north to the Carriage Road.    The other possibility is for future forestry operations, since this would come under the Town’s forestry and recreation programs.   Dave suggests having the Town forester do a quick look at the property and submit a brief report as to the current condition of the lot and the potential for future forest management of the lot.  Larry feels the most significant attribute is that it’s a major conservation objective in the region and it speaks to the quality of the area.   Where bonds can be issued in October and May, there would be time to file.  Dave would need to check rates and application deadlines with Maine Bond Bank.   Lloyd mentioned the right-of-way for this land to the Carriage Road, which he thinks has been a question answered. Next is the appraisal.   Then he would like to see this go to a public hearing for more details to be presented.   A question was asked if Maine Huts & Trails would be able to build on this land or on nearby land.  Bob Luce said that this acquisition would be primarily for trail development, since this is in the Conservation District and is not a likely possibility for a Hut.   Bob Luce said he favors this recommendation, but he prefers not to do this with a special Town Meeting.   He agrees that a public hearing would be in order.   Larry would like to have one or more of the Selectmen available to meet with individuals to explain the program.  Lloyd Cuttler volunteered.    He would like to see a public hearing planned, but he would like to have all the details available prior to planning that meeting.  
Dave Cota discussed an Airport Hangar Lot Lease for Lot #14 (Alex Skrabut d/b/a Restoration Aircraft Group, LLC).    This lease is different in that it’s for a much larger hangar.   The lease lot is 55’ x 50’, and the Planning Board has approved the site plan for the hangar.  The actual building plans will be approved by the Code Enforcement Officer, and the FAA with height restrictions. D.E.P. has also approved a site of development permit by rule.   It’s a 15-year lease, plus 10-year renewal, due to the amount of the investment.   The other big difference is that it allows for commercial use, restricted to aeronautical activities only.   There are some slight variations to the terms of the agreement.  The Airport Committee has agreed to this plan after review.  John Beaupre made a motion to approve the lease.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
Dave Cota and Fire Chief Courtney Knapp gave an update on the new proposed Town Emergency Management Plan.  It has been sent to the Selectmen, and Dave had some additional copies available.  The plan copies everything from floods to chairlift evacuations, long-term power outages, etc.  The protocols change for each specific type of emergency, though a central command center is established for emergencies. Dave would like to speak with Sugarloaf, CVA and the Ambulance Service to pull these entities into this comprehensive plan to whatever degree possible.   Courtney said this will be posted on the Town’s website, also.   From here, Dave would like to bring this to the community, perhaps through a public hearing.    The secondary component is that the Outdoor Center has been identified as a shelter, so Courtney asked the Selectmen to approve the acquisition of the generator for the Outdoor Center.   He said that the 60,000kw generator at the base lodge will only partially run the base lodge.  There is no other facility identified until now, where they look to the Outdoor Center.   Also, Courtney said that Sugarloaf has expressed interest in upgrading the base lodge, which would allow for the Town to take that old generator to the AGC and Library where it could be used to power both buildings in a major power outage.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to seek bids for the generator.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved.  

Tim Flight was in attendance to update Selectmen on the progress of the mountain bike trail signage project.    A subcommittee has been formed and has met 3-4 times this summer.  They reviewed similar projects in other areas.  They realized that their issues come down to both summer and winter signage that’s visible in the summer and with over two hundred trail intersections it is very confusing.  They don’t want to “over-sign”, but it needs to be easy and blend in well.   They are close to having a proposal to present to the Selectmen.   They also want to come up with one common trail base map.  There may be some grant money available for some GPS mapping, as well.  Maine Huts & Trails is also participating in this process and the Subcommittee needs to work with Sugarloaf also. 
Dave Cota reported on the bids for re-decking of the Munzer Recreational Bridge.  Bids were opened this morning at 10:00 a.m.    The hemlock decking did not hold up well, so the new decking will consist of pressured treated wood. The lowest bid was from Narrow Gauge Construction $8,474.22. Other bids were received from New Solutions and Adams Construction.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to award the bid to Narrow Gauge.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.    This job will start after the Campbell Field Bridge is complete.  

Dave Cota reported that we have been asked about purchasing a water filtration system for the Library/Community Center, similar to the one in the AGC.  The cost is up to $2,500.   This money could be taken from the Library Capital Maintenance Account (current balance of $6,109) if approved.  There’s been concern with both the Library and Child Care due to arsenic levels being slightly elevated over the EPA’s requirements.    John Beaupre made a motion to approve the purchase.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
Dave Cota reported that the Town will need to sign/approve another Airport grant to complete the Airport Obstruction Removal (tree clearing) Project.  In 2017, the Town approved grant and Town funding for Airport Runway Repairs and for a Runway Obstruction Removal Project.  The F.A.A. turned this into to three separate grants that needed to be applied for.    Dave would like the Selectmen’s approval to sign the last of the three grants that covers the Tree Clearing Design and Construction (Federal portion:  $162,000; State Share: $9,000; Town Share: $9,000).  The Town’s and State’s total share for all three projects will be approximately $17,403.50 each.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve this grant application and authorized the Town Manager to sign it.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
Dave Cota provided Selectmen with the Maine Municipal Association’s Election of Officers ballot.    John Beaupre made a motion to elect the slate.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
The Transfer Station Repair Project is now complete.  Dave Cota provided photos for the Selectmen’s review.  There would be another $6,000 – 9,000 to install steel to the remainder of the building (which wasn’t included in the cost for the project).  This can wait for additional funding either from a special Town Meeting or the annual Town meeting next March. 
Informational:

The Marijuana Ordinance Advisory Committee will be meeting tomorrow night at 6pm at the Library.    Both Jay Reynolds and Lloyd Cuttler are on this committee, along with six other people.   There’s a lot of work to be done on the matter.
Construction of the Campbell Field Bridge continues, with anticipated completion in mid-September.

Meeting adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

